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26 May 2015
Via Email
California Air Resources Board 

1001 I Street 

Sacramento, CA 95814 
RE:  Short-Lived Climate Pollutant Reduction Strategy Concept Paper
Dear Sir or Madam:

The International Pharmaceutical Aerosol Consortium (IPAC)—an association of companies that manufacture medicines for the treatment of respiratory illnesses, such as asthma and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD)—respectfully submits these comments following on the California Air Resources Board’s (ARB) Short-Lived Climate Pollutant Reduction Strategy Concept Paper.  

IPAC wishes to express its support for California’s leadership in addressing short-lived climate pollutants, including HFCs.  As the ARB conducts its public workshop on May 27, 2015 to discuss the strategy, IPAC wishes to emphasize the unique patient care and public health issues related to the use of HFCs as medical propellants and the importance of ensuring continued availability of HFCs for use in metered dose inhalers (MDIs). 
We note the section F-Gas Emission Reduction Concepts of the Concept Paper addresses removal of global warming potential gases from foams, aerosols, and transportation: 

Remove High Global Warming Potential Gases from Foams, Aerosols, and Transportation 
In particular, the use of HFCs in foams, aerosols, and transportation could be quickly addressed. The majority of insulating foam and aerosol propellants that have historically used high-GWP F-gases has already transitioned to low-GWP substitutes.  ARB regulations currently ban consumer product aerosol propellants with a GWP greater than 150 in most products, and the U.S. EPA has proposed federal prohibitions on the use of high-GWP HFCs in certain insulating foam applications and aerosol propellants. 

In developing the Strategy, ARB will consider measures, including bans, to transition the remaining insulating foams and aerosol propellant consumer products using HFCs to low-GWP alternatives as soon as possible. 
We presume that this section does not apply to essential medical propellants used in MDIs and recommend that this be clarified.  Sustaining the availability of HFCs for use in MDIs is critical to meeting patient treatment needs (see, e.g., The Importance of Preserving Choice in Inhalation Therapy: The CFC MDI Transition and Beyond in JOURNAL OF DRUG ASSESSMENT (2004, Volume 7, pp. 45-61)).  
It is important to note that the US EPA proposal under the Significant New Alternatives Policy Program explicitly protects HFC-134a and HFC-227ea as acceptable for MDIs “to ensure that there is no confusion about the ability to continue to use these HFCs in medical aerosols.”  (Proposed Rule at 46138).  The recently updated European regulation on fluorinated gases exempts HFC MDIs from the phase down program as of 2018 in order to ensure that patient access is unhindered.   
We respectfully urge the Air Resources Board to include appropriate safeguards for HFC MDIs in any final strategy on Short Lived Climate Pollutants.  Any restrictive action should only be taken after in-depth consultation with health care providers and patients.  
Thank you for your consideration.  If you have any questions, please feel free to contact me at (202) 230-5133 or Maureen.Hardwick@dbr.com. 
Sincerely,
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Maureen Donahue Hardwick
IPAC Secretariat and Legal Counsel
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